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SUBJECT/TITLE
Health Insurance

SPONSOR
Representative Jim Gooch

MANDATE SUMMARY

Unit of Government:
X
City;
X
County;
X
Urban County Government

Program/

Office(s) Impacted:
 County fiscal courts and city treasuries

Requirement:
X
Mandatory

Optional

Effect on

Powers & Duties
X
Modifies Existing

Adds New

Eliminates Existing

PURPOSE/MECHANICS

HB 409 stipulates that the state shall provide to each member of the state group the choice of fully paid single or fully paid dependent coverage plan options.  The state shall pay for each member of the state group, who elects to be covered under a plan available to the member in the county where he or she lives or works an amount equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the lowest premium charged for the option with the highest benefit level for the level of coverage selected by the member.

FISCAL EXPLANATION/BILL PROVISIONS
ESTIMATED COST

The fiscal impact of HB 409 on local governments is indeterminable, but could be very substantial.  The bill stipulates that, for each member of the state group, the state shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the lowest premium charged for the option with the highest benefit level for the level of coverage selected by the member.  While the bill does not define what constitutes the "state group," nor is there a definition of "state group" in Kentucky statutes, the bill does define "state employee" to include employees of  any municipal, urban-county, charter county, or county government whose legislative body has opted to participate in the state health insurance program pursuant to KRS 79.080 and who is a contributing member to any one (1) of the retirement systems administered by the state.  

If "state group" is determined to include those identified as "state employees", then the state would be required to pay the cost of single or dependent health insurance coverage for qualifying employees of city or county governments.  This could lead to a substantial reduction in costs for local governments, who could shift their share of the cost of employee health insurance payments to the state.

Accurate data on the amount that counties and cities, pay for their share of employee health benefits is difficult to obtain.  Each city may pay widely different amounts based upon factors such as the number of employees, the demographics of the employee population, and the risk factor assigned by the insurance company.  Data from the Uniform Financial Information Report (UFIR), administered by the Department for Local Governments indicates that, for fiscal year 1998-1999 cities reported paying $43 million for health insurance.  This data includes only 381 cities, and does not include Louisville.  Similarly, UFIR data for 102 counties, not including Jefferson or Fayette, indicates that counties paid $18.9 million for health insurance coverage in fiscal year 1998-1999.  If the definition of state employee contained within HB 409 identifies those to be included in the 'state group,' then a substantial portion of the insurance costs of counties, and cities would be shifted to the state. 
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